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Recommended response: 
• The Public Service Commission is fully committed to complying with

all laws and regulations regarding Access to Information and
Protection of Privacy requests.

• The information within the YEU newsletter contains some inaccurate
information; however, it would be a violation of the Access to
Information and Protection of Privacy Act (ATIPPA) to get into the
specifics of the requests referred to in the newsletter.

• The Public Service Commission inadvertently provided a copy of a
personnel assessment to their Designated Access Officer (DAO) in
response to an ATIPP request.

• Personnel assessments must not be disclosed in response to an
ATIPP request per s. 71 of the ATIPPA.

• The Public Service Commission requested that their DAO shred the
copy of the personnel assessment to protect its confidentiality,
consistent with ATIPPA. The DAO agreed and removed the copy from
their files, given the Respectful Workplace Office was the custodian of
the master personnel assessment.

• The Respectful Workplace Office retains the original master personnel
assessment according to the required retention schedule.

• There is no active investigation of the Public Service Commission from
the Information and Privacy Commissioner with respect to
inappropriate disposal of records.

Additional response: 
• All records, including personnel assessments, are retained, and

disposed of in accordance with the Public Service Commission’s
records and retention and disposition schedules that are governed by
the Yukon Archives Act. The disposal of working files, including drafts
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and duplicate documents, is authorized under the transitory records 
schedule.  

Context—this may be an issue because:  
• In the Public Service Alliance of Canada (PSAC)/Yukon Employees’ Union (YEU) 

September 2023 newsletter and subsequent articles on the YEU website, the YEU 
alleges that the Public Service Commission destroyed documents that YEU claims 
should not have been destroyed. 

• In their most recent article, YEU proposed that the Yukon government request the 
Information and Privacy Commissioner conduct an in-depth review. 

 
Background: 

• The ATIPP Office is the central body which is legislated to provide access 
requests to and from all ATIPP applicants. The DAO works for each public body 
as an internal resource to respond to separate public body's access requests. 

• When an ATIPP request is made, the DAO will complete an access information 
summary within 10 business days from the activation date, which is then given to 
the applicant who submitted the ATIPP request. 

• The access information summary includes: each program or area of the public 
body that holds records related to the request, an estimated number of records 
that are held and the position of any employees who failed to respond, if any.  

• A large number of records can be collected throughout an ATIPP request.  Some 
of the collected records may not be responsive to the request or must be withheld 
because of ATIPPA.  

• While preparing the access information summary, the DAO will remove records 
that are duplicates, out of scope, or protected under ATIPPA. In the case that’s 
being referred to, the total number of records received was what was included in 
the access information summary even though some records were duplicates, out 
of scope, or protected under ATIPPA. 

• The Public Service Commission and the DAO agreed, given ATIPPA, that 
providing the copy of the personnel assessment was prohibited. To ensure the 
copy of the personnel assessment would not be mistakenly provided in response 
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to the ATIPP request, the Public Service Commission asked for the record to be 
removed from the DAO’s copies of records.  

• The master personnel assessment remains in the custody of the Public Service 
Commission, Respectful Workplace Office branch pursuant to applicable records 
schedule.  

• Responses to ATIPP requests are undertaken with considerable care and adhere 
to legislation. 

Approved by: 

 

 

_______________________________  _______________________ 
Public Service Commissioner                         Date Approved 

2023-10-03

















Session Briefing Note 

Employee Engagement Survey 

Recommended response: 

TAB #15 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• The employee engagement survey helps us measure the health of the

work environments within the Yukon government public service. The

survey is conducted every two years.

• The survey planned for 2020 was postponed to the fall of 2021 so the

organization could focus on the pandemic response.

• The overall employee engagement score in 2021 remained relatively

stable at 72. This is a one-point decrease from the last survey in 2018.

Additional response: 

• Results of the 2021 survey at the corporate and department level are

publicly available at Yukon.ca.

• Each department receives a report of their engagement levels and

Deputy Ministers have the primary responsibility for addressing the

results within their departments.

• The Public Service Commission provides support and resources to all

departments to help them identify and implement strategies to improve

engagement in their departments.

• The next employee engagement survey will take place in the spring of

2024. Federal-provincial-territorial counterparts are working together to

examine a survey model nationally, which could inform potential

changes to our survey.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• There may be questions about the status and results of the 2021 engagement

survey.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: July 26, 2022 
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Session Briefing Note 

Public Interest Disclosure 
of Wrongdoing Act Review 

Recommended response: 

TAB#l6 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• The Public Interest Disclosure of Wrongdoing Act supports high

standards of accountability and trust in our public service by facilitating

the disclosure and investigation of wrongdoing and protecting

employees who come forward.

• · A review of the legislation is underway, as required by the Act. The

review is exploring:

o whether the Act and its implementation have been effective in

facilitating disclosures and protecting employees who do so, and

o whether there are any areas for improvement.

• A public engagement is ongoing and involves obtaining input from the

public, not-for-profits, municipalities, First Nation governments,

whistleblower experts and private organizations.

• The results of the engagement will be made public through a "What

we heard" report. Information obtained from this engagement will be

utilized to form recommendations to improve the Act.

Additional response: 

• The Yukon government values feedback from all stakeholders involved

in the review including the Public Interest Disclosure Commissioner,

who provided valuable, important, and insightful recommendations.

• The recommendations from the Public Interest Disclosure

Commissioner and feedback obtained from all other stakeholders will

help in identifying potential improvements to the Act.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• There may be questions around the Act review progress and timelines.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: January 11, 2023 

Last Updated: October 30, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

Remote Work 

Recommended response: 

TAB #18 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• Working from home during the pandemic showed us that remote

work arrangements can support the Yukon government to continue

providing high-quality programs and services for Yukoners.

• The Yukon government has now transitioned from work-from home

measures as a response to the pandemic to a new remote work policy

that enables employees to continue working remotely longer-term.

Additional response: 

• Remote work has environmental benefits, as people are supported to

work from home and reduce their emissions by commuting less.

• The remote work policy also enables employees to work remotely

from Yukon communities outside of Whitehorse, in some

circumstances.

• Effort is underway to identify potential barriers to working remotely,

particularly in Yukon communities. This effort involves engaging our

employees this fall to better understand their experiences of working

remotely.

• As part of a remote work arrangement, employees and supervisors

are required to complete the remote work health and safety checklist

to identify and address any potential hazards in the remote workplace.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• There may be questions relating to Yukon government's approach to remote work.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: July 26, 2022 

Last Updated: August 23, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note TAB #19 
Fall 2023 

Staff Housing/ Housing for 
Employees 

Yukon Housing Corporation 

Public Service Commission 

Recommended response: 

• Our government continues to provide employee housing in rural Yukon

communities to help with staff recruitment and retention.

• The Public Service Commission's employee housing policy (GAM 3.30)

was revised in 2019 to:

o Prioritize housing for essential positions, such as health

professionals and teachers;

o Limit tenancies to three years to encourage alternative housing

options and support private-market housing development; and

o Help realign each community's rental rates to be closer to the

private market.

• A review of the policy changes from 2019 is underway to determine

their effectiveness.

Additional response: 

• While tenancies are now limited to three years, the policy allows for

extensions in some situations, such as where alternative housing options

do not exist in an employee's community.

o In 2022, all employees whose leases were set to expire were

granted a one-year extension upon request.

• The policy also permits a hiring department to hold a housing unit,

following a vacancy, until a replacement is found to ensure critical

positions such as health care and education professionals are secured.

• Through its Housing Initiatives Fund, the Yukon Housing Corporation

provides financial support for Yukon wide development of new rental

and home ownership housing.

Context: 
• Availability of housing for Yukon government employees has been a high-profile

issue as it is an important part of staff recruitment and retention in communities.

• Limiting the number of pets has also been an issue for employees.

Prepared for Ministers responsible 

for Yukon Housing Corporation and Public 

Service Commission 

Date prepared: August 4, 2023 

Date updated: October 11, 2023 

































Session Briefing Note 

Secondments 

Recommended response: 

TAB #23 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• Secondments are temporary assignments to, or from, the Yukon

government involving another government, government agency or

First Nation organization.

• Secondments benefit all parties involved by helping to address

shortages of qualified personnel, increasing the effectiveness of inter

governmental relationships, and supporting capacity development.

• The assignments range in length from one year to three years, with

most being two years or less.

• Currently, there are 40 Yukon government staff on secondment to

various Yukon First Nation governments or First Nation organizations.

• There is one Yukon First Nation government employee on secondment

to Yukon government.

Additional response: 

• There are also two Yukon government employees on secondment to

the Federal government, two Yukon government employees on

secondment to the Yukon University, and one Yukon University

employee on secondment to Yukon government.

• The host organization is typically responsible for salary costs;

however, this can be negotiated in some cases, such as when the

employee is gaining valuable skills and knowledge which can be

brought back to the home organization.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• Questions have been raised in previous sittings about the number and length of

Yukon government (YG) secondments.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: January 23, 2022 

Last Updated: August 9, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

Values and Ethics in the Public Service 

TAB #25 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

Recommended response: 

• Yukoners expect that Yukon government public servants will deliver

programs and services in a manner that meets the highest standards

of integrity, ethics, and professionalism.

• This past summer, the Yukon government launched a Values and

Ethics Code for public servants to help ensure that employees

understand common values which guide public service work and

expected behaviours in the workplace.

• The Values and Ethics Code integrates existing laws and policies that

guide the conduct of public servants, such as the Public Service Act,

the Conflict-of-Interest Policy, and the Respectful Workplace Policy,

into a single easy-to-read document.

• Online training on the Values and Ethics Code is available for all Yukon

government employees. Work is ongoing to embed the Code into

onboarding and other human resources processes.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• In the past several years, there have been occasional local media stories and

reports on the conduct of Yukon government employees. Questions may arise

relating to public service values and ethics.

Background: 

• Employees' obligations to act ethically already exist in the Yukon government's

corporate human resources policies, in the Public Service Act and other legislation,

and in common law.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: September 7, 2021 

Last Updated: August 22, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

Oath of Allegiance - Public 
Service Act Amendment 

Recommended response: 

TAB#26 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• The Public Service Act was amended this past spring to remove the

requirement for public servants to take an oath of allegiance to the

Crown when joining the public service.

• This change supports our efforts to be an inclusive employer and to

remove barriers in our hiring process for job candidates from under­

represented groups, including some Indigenous employees who may

have strongly held beliefs about the colonial relationship between

Indigenous people and the Crown.

Additional response: 

• Public servants and coroners continue to take an oath of office in

which they promise to do their jobs faithfully and to keep information

confidential. The oath of office has been modernized and updated to

clearly reflect that public servants loyally serve Yukoners through their

democratically elected government.

• The change to remove the oath of allegiance does not affect the

ethical obligations for all employees that already exist in policy and

law.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• There may be questions about implementation of changes to the Public Service

Act made in spring 2023 to remove the oath of allegiance requirement for public

servants.

Background: 
• Previously, the Public Service Act required new employees to take both an oath of

office and an oath of allegiance. The Coroners Act had a similar provision for

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: February 27, 2023 

Last Updated: August 23, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

Representative Public Service Plan 
- Indigenous Hiring Preference
Project

Recommended response: 

TAB#29 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• We continue to work together with First Nation governments to

implement our representative public service plan, entitled Breaking

Trail Together, an Inclusive Yukon Public Service.

• A key action under the Plan is a project to preference all Yukon

government job competitions to qualified Canadian Indigenous

applicants, with a priority given to qualified Yukon First Nation

applicants.

• The project began in 2020 as a pilot and has been extended to 2029,

the full length of Breaking Trail Together. We know how important it

is for our public service to reflect the communities we serve, and

extending this work will enhance our efforts to reach this important

goal.

Additional response: 

• Other actions we are taking under the Plan include:

o creating internship and summer employment opportunities in

Yukon government for Indigenous post secondary students;

o conducting research to identify and address barriers impacting

Indigenous recruitment and retention within Yukon government;

and

o maximizing use of the Indigenous Recruitment and

Development Program, which helps Indigenous candidates

overcome barriers to employment through training opportunities

including apprenticeships.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: August 29, 2022 

Last Updated: August 17, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

First Nation School Board and 
Education Pay Issues 

First nation school board response: 

TAB#34 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• We value the tireless efforts from staff at the First Nation School

Board and all our employees in the field of education that provide

quality education to our students.

• We are committed to ensuring that all staff at the First Nation School

Board are paid accurately and on time.

• As soon as it comes to light that an employee has been missed in the

regular pay run, departmental HR, and the Public Service Commission

work together to rectify the situation as soon as possible, which this

case included issuing manual cheques.

Hirring of on-call teachers response: 

• We value all our on-call teachers and acknowledge their important

work in ensuring classrooms operate efficiently as possible and for

their efforts in providing a quality education to our students.

• There is no correlation between the hiring process for on-call teachers

and pay. Due to the potentially infrequent nature of on-call work, on­

call teachers are timesheet driven but the way they are hired does not

directly impact pay.

• Both the Public Service Commission and the Department of Education

are working to improve documentation processes to ensure

employees are onboarded quickly and hours worked are submitted

prior to pay cut off dates.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• The First Nations School Board indicated that some staff had not been paid since

the beginning of the school year.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: September 22, 2023 

Last Updated: October 3, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

Support for New Health 
Authority 

Recommended response: 

TAB#38 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• The Public Service Commission is supporting the Department of Health

and Social Services with planning for the overall human resources

management function of a new, independent health authority, Health and

Wellness Yukon.

• The Public Service Commission is providing support in the areas of human

resources management systems, pensions, union engagement,

classification, personnel transfer, and legislation.

• The Public Service Commission is also identifying and planning for the

future state of the Yukon government resulting from this large

organizational change.

• Maintaining human resources operational support, functions, and systems

for the rest of the Yukon government is a key priority while the Public

Service Commission supports the creation of the new, independent health

authority.

Context-this may be an issue because: 

• The creation of Health and Wellness Yukon is a major commitment under Putting

People First and there is interest in the human resource management function of a

new, independent health authority.

Background: 

• One of the key recommendations in the Putting People First report is to create an

arm's length government agency for the delivery of select health and social services -

Health and Wellness Yukon.

• Health and Wellness Yukon will be a new, arms-length government agency that

delivers basic health and social services in the territory and contracts with non­

governmental organizations or other providers to deliver specialty services on their

behalf.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: August 14, 2023 

Last updated: August 24, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

List of Departmental 

Accomplishments 

Accomplishments: 

TAB#39 

Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• July 17, 2023: Launched a new Values and Ethics Code that integrates existing

laws and policies that guide the conduct of public servants.

• July 11. 2023: Amended GAM 3.48 Workplace Health and Safety to improve the

Yukon government's health and safety governance.

• June 26, 2023: Conducting a public engagement to learn more about barriers

faced by Indigenous Yukoners in territorial government hiring practices and to

gather feedback on the overall experience of Indigenous public servants employed

by the Yukon government.

• June 20, 2023: Supported the implementation of the Safer Schools Action Plan by

being the lead department on actions three, eight, nineteen, twenty, twenty-one

and twenty-three.

• June 16, 2023: Led and organized the 2023 Premier's Award for Excellence and

Innovation that recognizes the Yukon government's employees' exceptional

accomplishments and celebrates their talent and teamwork.

• June 13, 2023: Led and organized Public Service Week activities to recognize and

honour the efforts, commitment, and dedication of public servants across the

Yukon government.

• June 6, 2023: Successfully negotiated and ratified a new collective agreement with

the Yukon Employees Union that is fair, balanced, fiscally responsible and supports

recruitment and retention efforts.

• April 26, 2023: Launched online training for all employees on Preventing Sexual

Harassment in the Workplace.

• April 25, 2023: Launched the Yukon Career Paths website that showcases a range

of opportunities and career paths in the Yukon government.

• March 9, 2023: Amended the Coroners Act and the Public Service Act to remove

the Oath of Allegiance to the Crown and support the Yukon government's efforts

to be an inclusive employer and remove barriers from the hiring process.

Prepared for Minister Silver 

Public Service Commission 

Date prepared: July 2, 2023 

Last Updated: August 22, 2023 
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Session Briefing Note 

List of Departmental 
Accomplishments 

TAB#39
Fall 2023 

Public Service 

Commission 

• January 12, 2023: Led and organized the 2022 Indigenous Employees' Award of

Honour and the Naats Tlaa Award that recognizes the accomplishments of

Indigenous Yukon government employees who provide excellent service to the

public and colleagues.

• December 16, 2022, to January 27, 2023: Led and organized the 2022 Long

Service Awards that recognizes and celebrates employees long service with the

Yukon government.

• December 7, 2022: Yukon government is recognized as one of Canada's Top 100

Employers for 2023 for its exceptional health and family-friendly benefits,

retirement assistance planning, and employee retention as well as supporting

ongoing employee development through tuition subsidies and training

opportunities.

• October 12, 2022: Worked with a leading expert in psychological health and

safety to assess Yukon government workplaces against the 13 factors of

psychological safe work environment.

• October 1. 2022: Amended the Conflict-of-Interest Companion Guide to guide the

conduct of public servants by clarifying the issue of power imbalance in intimate

partner relationships and the requirement to disclose.

• September 6, 2022: Conducted community outreach tour to provide respectful

workplace services including the new Indigenous Connections support position.

• June 16, 2022: Led and organized the 2022 Premier's Award for Excellence and

Innovation that recognizes Yukon government employees' exceptional

accomplishments and celebrates their talent and teamwork.

• April 25, 2022: Completed phase one of the Public Interest Disclosure of

Wrongdoing Act review through the tabling of the Review of the Public Interest

Disclosure of Wrongdoing Act Interim Progress Report in the Legislative

Assembly.

• April 4, 2022: Extended the Indigenous hiring preference to 2029 to continue

efforts to increase representation of Indigenous employees in the Yukon

government public service.

Prepared for Minister Silver 
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Date prepared: July 2, 2023 
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